


















20 Main Street, Suite 205  508.907.6740 
Natick, MA 01760  508.651.0085 
www.metrowestgrowth.org  508.907.6743 fax 

January 5, 2007 
Mr. Ian Bowles, Secretary 
Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs 
100 Cambridge Street Suite 900 
Boston, MA 02114 
 
Attention: MEPA Unit – Holly Johnson 
 
RE:  DEIR Comments for 
 EOEA # 13844 Wayland Town Center 
 
Dear Secretary Bowles: 
 
MetroWest Growth Management Committee (MWGMC) includes leaders from Ashland, 
Framingham, Holliston, Marlborough, Natick, Southborough, Wayland, Wellesley, and 
Weston.  MWGMC helps local leaders meet growth management challenges by facilitating 
inter-local collaborative planning and problem solving to enhance the quality of life and 
economic competitiveness of the MetroWest region.  In addition, MWGMC is the oldest 
subregion of the Metropolitan Area Planning Council (MAPC).   
 
Through the MWGMC Regional Impact Review (RIR) program, we review proposed 
developments deemed to have significant regional impacts to assess regional impacts and 
to influence local and state permitting of development.  The review process was created by 
unanimous agreement of MWGMC members to better understand and mitigate negative 
impacts, and enhance the positive impacts of development in the MetroWest region.  
MWGMC supports economic growth and understands the need for a diversified tax base; 
however, this growth should be sustainable and not come at the cost of undue strains on 
natural resources or public services.  
 
The communities of Framingham, Natick, Southborough, Sudbury, and Wayland and the 
Metropolitan Area Planning Council participated in the review of the DEIR for the 
proposed Wayland Town Center project.  We understand that the proposed project would 
be a mixed use development on the former Raytheon Company site located west of Route 
27 and north of Route 20 in Wayland, Massachusetts.  As proposed, the project includes a 
mix of commercial, residential, town green open space, municipal amenities, and 
dedication of property for a future municipal building.   
 
The proposed project would result in a maximum of 167,500 square feet of residential use 
(100 units and 200 bedrooms), 155,000 square feet of commercial use (retail space and 
restaurants), 10,000 square feet of office space, and a potential future 40,000 square-foot 
municipal building on a parcel that will be deeded to the Town of Wayland.  



 
In general, the RIR Committee (the Committee) had an almost completely positive reaction 
to the proposal, and was pleased with that the Commonwealth’s Smart Growth Principles 
are reflected in the proposed redevelopment project.  The Committee applauds the 
improvements in the proponent’s project design since the Environmental Notification 
Forum, and offers the following comments from its regional perspective. 
 
1. Locus 
The parcel of land has frontage on both Route 20 and Route 27 and is in close proximity to 
the intersection of Routes 126/27 and 20.  These roads experience very heavy traffic 
volumes in the AM and PM peak period.   
 
This project is adjacent to the Sudbury River, a wild and scenic river within the SuAsCo 
river basin.  The Sudbury River is an important regional environmental and recreational 
asset.  It is also a stressed water body.  During peak demand in the summer months, there 
is a noticeable lack of flow at the headwaters of the Sudbury River.  In fact, portions of the 
Sudbury River have dried up completely.  Every effort should be made to ensure that there 
will be no adverse impacts to this important natural resource.   
 
2. Sewer Treatment Capacity  
 
The proponent proposes to connect to the municipal wastewater treatment plant, and to 
construct an on-site subsurface disposal system to provide flexibility in the types of land 
uses that could be sited.  The proponent is also proposing a subsurface system that 
designed to handle up to 9,900 gpd, which is very close to the requirements for a tertiary 
treatment system (10,000 gpd).  Because the project is adjacent to the Sudbury River and 
the subsurface system is only 100 gpd from requiring a tertiary treatment system, we 
strongly urge the Secretary to require that a tertiary treatment plant be constructed in lieu 
of the proposed subsurface disposal system.  If this cannot be done, we strongly urge that 
nitrogen removal be required.  
 
3. Water Supply 
 
MetroWest is one of the two fastest growing regions of the Commonwealth and is predicted 
to continue to be one of the four economic growth areas in the Commonwealth through the 
next two decades.  However, this growth could be seriously constrained due to water 
supply and the related water withdrawal caps.  Water Supply is a serious issue facing all 
communities in MetroWest.  We are concerned about the amount of water needed for 
irrigation purposes, and urge the Secretary to require some of the “Smart Growth” tools 
and techniques to help meet the water demand for irrigation. 
4. Background Growth 
 
The project proponent should carefully review the background growth for the site locus.  A 
quick tally of the residential projects that have been recently approved or are in the 
permitting pipeline shows another 3500 houses in MetroWest within the next 2-3 years.  
In addition, commercial growth is picking up rapidly.  There are a number of proposed 
commercial and mixed developments along the Route 20 corridor that will significantly 
impact a roadway currently operating at level of service “F” at various intersections, and 
where significant queues occur during both the AM and PM peak hour. Boston Properties, 



Inc. is permitted for 350,000 SF of office space just west of the Route 20/I-95 interchange. 
Sam Park Company (SPC) has proposed a mixed use development in the City of Waltham 
along with a design for the Route 20 interchange that we feel will seriously impact traffic 
around the interchange. The proposed redevelopment of the Polaroid site in Waltham 
adjacent to I-95 at Route 20 could result in more than 1 million square feet of retail space 
and generate thousand of additional vehicle trips daily.   
 
Westborough, Framingham, Natick and Northborough have recently approved over 2 
million square feet of commercial floor area and EMC is proposing a new 2.1 million 
square foot facility on the Southborough town line.  Just these few approved and proposed 
projects bring the total of new commercial growth to almost 6 million square feet.   
 
5. Traffic and Parking 
 
The journey to work data for the MetroWest region is virtually a black blob when mapped 
due to the varied commuting patterns.  Major highways nearby, I-90, I-95, I495 and SR 9, 
all experience extremely heavy traffic during peak commuting hours, as do Routes 20, 27, 
and 30.  This is exacerbated by extensive commercial/industrial development along Routes 
495 and 9, I-90 and I-95, which continue to expand as foci of employment in MetroWest.   
 
The intersection of Route 20/27 and 126 is at level of service F.  Routes 27, 20, 126 and 30 
are a gridlock in the peak commuting hours.  In mid-December 2006, the Framingham 
Board of Selectmen voted to establish a new regional transit authority (RTA), and notified 
the Governor.  MWGMC has met with several towns to begin discussions about joining the 
newly formed RTA.  There is a great need for a corridor analysis study for the Route 20 
corridor extending from I-95 to I-495 to help the community of Wayland and other 
contiguous communities determine how to best meet their public transportation needs. We 
urge the proponent to consider both a contribution to a corridor analysis study and an on-
going contribution to public transportation.   
 
We applaud the fact that the project proponent will contribute $4.2 million to address 
community mitigation needs, particularly, the proposed widening of the westbound and 
eastbound lanes of Route 20 to provide additional turning lane length.  We urge the 
Secretary to facilitate the proposed reduction of curb cuts along Route 20 at Russell’s 
Garden Center, and the signalization of the intersection of Routes 27 and 126.   
 
The proposed project includes a reduction in parking spaces.  We recommend that a 
significant number of spaces be “reserved” for future use if needed.  In addition, we 
recommend that a combination of pavers and porous pavement be utilized wherever 
feasible (see Smart Growth below). 
 
6. Smart Growth 
 
Now that I’ve discussed the most serious challenges facing the proponent, I would like to 
recommend the use of some tools and techniques that would provide a financial benefit for 
the proponent and help the Town of Wayland and the region with water supply and site 
development issues.  In addition these tools and techniques are in concert with the 
Commonwealth’s Smart Growth Principles.   
 



The proposed Wayland Town Center redevelopment project is ideally suited for the use of 
Low Impact Development (LID) principles and techniques.  The LID development 
approach uses a decentralized stormwater management approach to reduce the amount of 
runoff and treat it closer to the source by using smaller, less expensive techniques.  Overall 
LID is cost-competitive because it can reduce the size of stormwater pipes and downstream 
ponds, reduce the amount spent on paving, and enhance site aesthetics and value.   
 
The proponent states that they will employ LID design and techniques, but the DEIR lacks 
specificity as to how they will be employed.  The use of infiltration techniques such as 
bioretention areas and grass swales will help to improve water quality and to reduce the 
amount of land devoted to stormwater management because smaller detention ponds are 
necessary.  These same LID techniques can also be employed to fulfill site landscaping and 
open space requirements.   
 
The use of pavers and/or porous pavement where appropriate can also reduce runoff and 
aid recharge.  Rain barrels can be used on each building to collect runoff and use it for 
irrigation rather than relying solely on groundwater for irrigation.  The proponent shared 
with us that they would consider the use of xeriscape on the portions of the site where it 
would be appropriate.  Xeriscape can dramatically reduce the need for irrigation and 
should be required to preserve the water flow in the Sudbury River.  The life-cycle cost of 
green roofs is lower than conventional roofs due to a much longer life span and 
considerable savings on heating and cooling costs. Additional information about these 
techniques can be found at www.mass.gov/czm and www.metrowestgrowth.org. 
 
7. Additional Traffic Mitigation 

There has been a steady growth of significant employment centers and concentrations of 
population in the MetroWest region.  On April 11th, we held our second annual 
transportation symposium that brought together local officials, legislators, representatives 
from regional economic organizations, and state officials for an annual review of the 
transportation issues in the communities between interstates 495 and 95.  We all recognize 
the need to continue our economic development, and increase our transportation capacity 
to accommodate that growth. But we can't continue to keep putting people in cars on our 
already overcrowded roads.   

The following are some additional measures the Planning Board may wish to employ. 

The Planning Board may want to consider the requirement of sustained 
membership in the 495/Metrowest Transportation Management Association (TMA) 
as a condition of approval.  The TMA has many programs that can influence worker 
behavior and help them to consider alternatives to single occupant vehicle 
commuting.  

Transportation Demand Management (TDM) techniques should be a routine 
practice for all future tenants and employers.  We believe that additional TDM 
measures can contribute toward a solution to regional and local traffic congestion.   

Another TDM measure that should be explored is the use of monetary incentives 
provided to employees who elect not to commute.  This incentive could be easily 
employed and may provide a further benefit to the project proponent through 
potential tax benefits to the employers. 

http://www.mass.gov/czm%20and
http://www.mass.gov/czm%20and
http://www.mass.gov/czm%20and


In summary, the Committee believes that the proposed Wayland Town Center would make 
an important contribution to economic development in the region if the recommendations 
made herein are incorporated into the project design and development.   
 
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed Wayland Town Center. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Donna M. Jacobs 
Director 
 
 
cc: Members of the Regional Impact Review Committee 
 Metropolitan Area Planning Council 
 Joseph Laydon, Wayland Town Planner 

Frank Dougherty, Twenty Wayland, LLC 
 Corinne Snowdon, Epsilon Associates, Inc. 
 
 




